
News story: Memorial tree honours
former Dstl conservationist

Frank Blewett worked at the site for more than 40 years. In 1998, he received
an OBE for his conservation work, which included his involvement in restoring
historic abandoned dew ponds across the Porton Down Range.

Frank Blewett’s widow Sue with FMS Rural Estate Manager Terry Jeanes

After Frank sadly died in 2017, his family suggested the idea of planting a
new tree in his memory.

Friends, former colleagues and family members attended a special ceremony,
where a young 18-foot hornbeam tree was planted in Crossley Copse, a site
that Frank and some of his colleagues originally established.

Frank’s wife Sue said:

We are thrilled that Dstl has allowed us to plant this tree in
Frank’s memory. It’s a huge honour and I know Frank would have been
equally thrilled to know a tree has been planted on a part of the
site that he developed. He was a wonderful man, with a great sense
of humour; a true gentleman in every way, and he was dearly loved
by everyone here today.

FMS Rural Estate Manager Terry Jeanes is among the current custodians for
conservation at Porton Down. She said:

Frank’s legacy lives on, with this Copse creating a biodiversity
zone for the benefit of wildlife as well as providing a screen for
nesting stone curlews. Rare wildlife species continue to thrive on
site and we are privileged to be able to provide a number of
enhancements to support them.

News story: Defence Secretary
highlights importance of partnering
with charities during visit to
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military recovery centre

Mr Williamson visited Tedworth House, a joint recovery centre run by the MOD,
Help for Heroes, and the Royal British Legion.

The £24million residential rehabilitation centre offers comprehensive
rehabilitation programmes and life skills courses to help injured veterans,
service personnel and their families, lead active, independent and fulfilling
lives.

The Defence Secretary was shown round the facility and spent time looking in
the adaptive gym kitted out with specialist equipment. He also visited the
Hope on the Horizon Garden that focuses on relaxation and offers a space for
patients to take some time out.

Defence Secretary Gavin Williamson said:

We are committed to making sure that our troops, veterans and their
families get a fair deal and the best possible support on offer for
their sacrifice and service to protecting our country.

Military charities such as Help for Heroes and the Royal British
Legion play a vital role and we work closely with them to deliver
the care and opportunities our service personnel deserve.

Tedworth House is an excellent example of the Defence Recovery
Capability initiative in action.

Tedworth House, based just outside the garrison town of Tidworth, is part of
the Defence Recovery Capability initiative.

The Defence Recovery Capability is a MOD and Third Sector Partnership,
providing the framework within which all injured service personnel are
provided with the right support to enable a return to duty or effective
transition to civilian life.

The MOD has a deep and longstanding partnership Help for Heroes. As well as
the Tedworth House facility, the MOD, Help for Heroes and the Royal British
Legion partner on delivering the UK’s Delegation to the Invictus Games, for
which the MOD provides £350,000 in funding.

UK Team Trials for the Invictus Games were recently held at the University of
Bath, with a record number of hopefuls trying out to see if they can make the
team for Sydney.

With a renewed focus on mental health the Defence Secretary last month
launched the 24/7 Military Mental Health Helpline alongside £200million of
dedicated funding. This is delivered through Combat Stress who are the
leading specialists in mental health services.
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Statement to Parliament: Minister for
Asia makes a statement to the House on
the Rakhine crisis in Myanmar

I am grateful to the Hon Member for Warrington North (Helen Jones) for
chairing this debate, and I pay tribute to all her industry and patience as
Chair of the petitions committee.

Today’s debate has been inspired by a number of petitions which attracted
hundreds of thousands of signatures, demonstrating the British public’s
heartfelt concern at the desperate plight of the Rohingya.

The intensity of this domestic concern was something I saw for myself last
month. I met representatives from the British Rohingya community and the
British Bangladeshi community, at an exhibition of photographs from the
refugee camps held in Spitalfields. Some of those present had family in the
refugee camps in Cox’s Bazar. Others had themselves been brought up as
refugees from previous waves of Rohingya flight over the decades. They were
close to despair.

As I reassured them that night, I reassure Parliament today:

Our Foreign Office and Department for International Development will not
forget your plight.

I shall set out what action we have taken so far in response to this crisis,
and what we plan to do from here.

Many of the petitions called for an end to the violence. Needless to say,
this is what we want to see too.

I have been personally horrified by the survivors’ accounts of what they
experienced at the hands of the Burmese military in Rakhine State. This
unspeakable violence including rape and savage assault is appalling and must
end.

It is also obvious that while the violence continues, there can be no hope of
reassuring the Rohingya that they would be able to return safely,
voluntarily, or with dignity.

As I said in my statement to the House last month, the violence that broke
out in August 2017 was only the latest episode in a long-running cycle of
persecution suffered by the Rohingya in Rakhine.

We have been urging the Burmese civilian government to take action to stop
the situation deteriorating since it took office two years ago.
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The UN estimates that since last August, more than 680,000 people have fled
from Rakhine into Bangladesh.

The UK Government has repeatedly condemned the violence, as have the British
people.

We shall and we must continue to work tirelessly with our international
partners to seek a lasting solution to this terrible situation.

Last September the Foreign Secretary convened a meeting of Foreign Ministers
in New York, calling on the Burmese authorities to end the violence against
the Rohingya community.

In November the UK proposed and secured a UN Security Council Presidential
Statement on Burma, which called on the Burmese authorities urgently to stop
the violence, create the necessary conditions for refugee returns and hold to
account those responsible for acts of violence.

I continue to discuss the crisis with counterparts across Asia, including in
Malaysia and Japan last week.

Tomorrow the Foreign Secretary will co-chair a meeting on the Rohingya crisis
with fellow Commonwealth Foreign Ministers. We shall explore how to support
Bangladesh, and how to ensure Burma responds to international concerns.

The Foreign Secretary will then discuss the crisis at next Sunday’s G7
Foreign Ministers meeting, which I expect will send a strong and united
message to the Burmese authorities.

At the end of this month, the UK will be co-leading the visit of the UN
Security Council to Burma and Bangladesh. We are confident that visiting the
camps in Bangladesh, and seeing the situation in Rakhine, will further
strengthen Council members’ resolve to find a solution to this crisis.

I also hope the visit will prompt the Burmese authorities to accelerate the
implementation of the Presidential Statement’s call for action.

A number of the petitions referred to the violence as genocide.

The UK Government has recognised that there has been ethnic cleansing, and
indeed that what occurred may amount to genocide or crimes against humanity.

However, genocide is a legal definition that can only be declared by a court
of law, not by politicians or governments.

As Burma is not a party to the Rome Statute, the International Criminal Court
would only be able to consider a case of genocide if Burma refers itself to
the ICC or the UN Security Council refers Burma to the ICC.

The UK has, with EU partners, already called on Burma to refer itself to the
ICC. So far it has not.

We continue to judge there to be insufficient support amongst Security



Council members for an ICC referral – though we keep this judgement under
review.

However, I can report today that there is some movement on accountability.

Bangladesh has ratified the Rome Statute. The ICC Prosecutor last week asked
the Court to rule on whether it would have jurisdiction over the forced
displacement of Rohingya from Burma into Bangladesh, which if proven would
constitute a crime against humanity.

We await the International Criminal Court’s ruling with keen interest. The UK
stands ready to support the Court should it decide it has jurisdiction.

Also last week, the Burmese military announced the conviction of seven of its
soldiers for killing Rohingya villagers at Inn Din. They have been sentenced
to ten years’ imprisonment.

The Burmese military do not have a good record of prosecuting and convicting
their own. I believe this judgement shows that international pressure for
accountability is having some effect.

We have been clear with the Burmese authorities that they must do more. The
international community needs to see a full, independent and transparent
investigation into all of the human rights violations in Rakhine.

In the meantime, we shall continue to support efforts to collate and collect
evidence for use in any future prosecution, and continue to press for the
release of the two Burmese Reuters journalists facing trial for investigating
the Inn Din massacre.

Ultimately, we want the Rohingya to return to their homes voluntarily,
safely, and in a dignified manner. This was one of the issues the Foreign
Secretary raised with State Counsellor Aung San Suu Kyi when he visited Burma
in February.

He also called on Burma to allow the involvement of the UN High Commissioner
for Refugees in this process.

Since then I can report some further progress: the Burmese Government has
proposed a Memorandum of Understanding, to agree how UNHCR will be involved.
UNHCR are preparing their response. If and when it is finalised, the UK will
push for the swift implementation of this agreement once finalised.

We shall also be examining in detail how we can support the longer-term
change in Burma that the Rohingya and other persecuted minorities so
desperately need to see.

I am overseeing a review of the Foreign & Commonwealth Office’s Conflict,
Stability & Security Fund for Burma. We are planning to launch new pilot
projects this year to help catalyse the democratic transition and strengthen
the laws and protections the Rohingya and other minorities in Burma so
urgently require.



Turning to the question of sanctions, another issue raised in the petitions:
we have not advocated sanctions on particular sectors or entities in the
Burmese economy and its financial system. It can be difficult to predict or
control the effect of financial sanctions on other parts of the economy.

We do not want inadvertently to make the lives of ordinary Burmese people
more difficult.

However, this does not mean that we should rule out sanctions altogether: far
from it.

We have been proactive in advocating sanctions that restrict the finances and
freedom of movement of senior military commanders who were directly involved
in the atrocities in Rakhine last August and September.

We have secured agreement on this from all EU member states, and expect
implementation over the next month.

We should remember that this crisis is above all a human catastrophe. Once
again I commend the generosity of the Government and people of Bangladesh in
providing refuge for so many people in desperate need.

The UK is, and will remain, a leading donor to the humanitarian effort in
Bangladesh. We have committed an additional £59 million since last August,
including matching £5 million of public donations to the Disasters Emergency
Committee appeal.

With the monsoon and cyclone season nearly upon us, we are doing everything
we can to support Bangladesh’s efforts to improve their disaster preparedness
and protect the refugees.

My Right Honourable Friends the Foreign Secretary and International
Development Secretary last month wrote to Bangladesh’s Prime Minister, Sheikh
Hasina, to reiterate the UK’s offer to help, and call on her as a matter of
urgent priority to release more land for refugees.

The UK is supplying:

We continue a dialogue with the Bangladeshi authorities to ensure that aid
can get through during the rainy season, by improving drainage, maintaining
access roads, and reinforcing embankments and walkways.

We are working with UN agencies to make site improvements to the refugee
camps, in preparation for heavy rainfall.

We also actively engaged in vaccination campaigns against cholera, measles
and diphtheria, and UK aid is training healthcare workers to vaccinate as
many children as possible before the rainy season.

To conclude, the petitions have demonstrated the strength of feeling of the
British people about the plight of the Rohingya. I hope this debate and my
response have provided some reassurance to petitioners that their MPs, their
Parliament and the Government feel equally strongly.



We are doing everything we can to keep the refugees safe in the camps, while
also keeping up the pressure on the Burmese authorities to end the violence,
hold perpetrators to account and enable the safe return of the Rohingya to
their homes.

I cannot deny that progress is much slower than any of us would like, but the
British public – and indeed the Burmese authorities – should be in no doubt
of our determination to stay the course.

Note that this version has not been checked against delivery. The full
statement and debate can be viewed on Hansard

Speech: Lord Keen’s speech on civil
justice reform

May I start by thanking Brett Dixon for providing me with the opportunity to
make this speech at the annual Association of Personal Injury Lawyers
conference. It is encouraging to see so many of you here today.

I will be focussing today on a number of the important government reform
programmes relevant to you as personal injury lawyers.

The first is the Civil Liability Bill, which we introduced into the House of
Lords on the 20 March. This Bill makes important changes to both the whiplash
claims process, and to the way in which the personal injury discount rate is
to be calculated. It will begin its Parliamentary passage in earnest on 24
April, when it has its second reading.

I will also be using this opportunity to talk about some of the other reforms
we are taking forward, such as measures to tackle the recent surge in holiday
sickness claims, legislation to strengthen the regulatory regime for claims
management companies as well as looking at the options for taking forward
Lord Justice Jackson’s recent recommendations in relation to fixed
recoverable costs.

But more about these issues later, as I would like to start by saying a few
words about the government’s whiplash reform programme.

The government accepts that there are genuine personal injury claims, but
there are also too many unmeritorious whiplash claims made each year which
proceed without challenge or investigation.

The number of road traffic accident related personal injury claims remains
around 70% higher than in 2005/06 and around 85% of these claims are for
whiplash related injuries. This is despite extensive improvements in both
vehicle safety and a decline in the number of reported accidents in recent
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years.

The level of compensation paid out for such claims is, in the government’s
view, also out of all proportion to any genuine injury suffered, especially
when balanced against the effect they have on the price of premiums paid by
ordinary motorists.

This concern about whiplash claims is not just confined to the UK, and
similar measures to those we are introducing have already been adopted in
other jurisdictions, such as Italy and Spain.

This government remains committed to tackling the continuing high number and
cost of whiplash claims, as well as ensuring that meritorious claims are
backed by good quality medical evidence, provided by properly accredited
medical experts. This is the basis for our action in the Civil Liability
Bill.

The Bill will introduce a tariff for compensation for pain, suffering and
loss of amenity for whiplash claims. The tariff will provide for genuinely
injured claimants to receive a proportionate amount of compensation for their
pain and suffering. All claimants will also continue to receive ‘special
damages’ to cover any particular financial losses such as the costs of
rehabilitation or loss of earnings, as they do now.

In addition, the Bill will also introduce a ban on settling whiplash claims
without medical evidence. I know that many of you here today support this
important measure, and that you will agree with me that the introduction of a
prohibition on pre-medical offers is necessary. It will of course, deter both
unmeritorious claims, by ensuring they are investigated and supported by
medical evidence, as well as helping to protect claimants from accepting
offers to settle without first identifying the full extent of their injuries.

These measures will apply to ‘whiplash’ injuries as defined in the Bill. The
definition on the face of the Bill will broadly cover soft tissue injuries to
the neck, back or shoulder, and there will be a supplementary Regulation
which will further ensure that the group of claims causing most concern is
captured. This Regulation will be subject to debate by Parliament under the
affirmative resolution procedure, following the Bill achieving Royal assent.

The second element of the whiplash reform programme will be to make changes
to the Civil Procedure Rules (CPR) to increase the small claims limit for
road traffic accident (RTA) related personal injury claims to £5,000, and for
all other personal injury claims to £2,000.

This is against a background of the small claims limit for personal injury
claims remaining unchanged at £1,000 since 1991, with just a minor technical
amendment to the limit in 1999. In the same period the limit for nearly all
other types of claim has risen to £10,000.

The government believes that many RTA related personal injury claims are
suitable to be heard in the small claims track, which is designed to be
uncomplicated and accessible to litigants in person. They are not so



complicated as to always require legal representation – particularly in the
case of whiplash claims where the introduction of the tariff will now provide
certainty as to the value of the claim. I should also stress though, that
claimants are not, and will not be, precluded from engaging legal
representation in the small claims court should they wish to.

Now, some might say that raising the small claims limit is a simple task,
requiring only a small amendment to the CPR. The government however,
recognises that just changing the rules without underpinning those changes
would be unwise. That is why we are working with wide range of stakeholders
on a new supporting structure, including the development of a new accessible
IT system. This work will provide helpful guidance and enable all claimants
to process their claims and access MedCo and other services as required.

MOJ officials have established a number of expert working groups to consider
the specific challenges and to develop effective solutions. We have also
begun the process of engaging with specific third sector advice providers to
ensure that appropriate help and support is available, if it is required by
users of the new system. I would like to take the opportunity to thank a
number of APIL representatives who have given much time and effort to
participate on our expert working groups in a pragmatic and helpful way.

These measures will support the MedCo reforms introduced in April 2015. I
would also like to assure you that both MedCo and the Claims Portal remain
central to the reform programme, and both will continue to provide an
important part of the claims infrastructure as we move forward.

Whilst much work is still to be completed, I am confident these reforms will
reduce the costs of civil litigation and tackle the continuing high number of
whiplash claims, benefitting consumers through reduced motor insurance
premiums.

There is of course a second part to the Civil Liability Bill which many here
will also be interested in hearing a bit more about. This is the reform of
the legal framework for setting the personal injury discount rate.

As you know, the discount rate is applied to lump sum awards for future
financial loss to reflect the fact that the claimant is able to invest and
earn interest on the award. The aim of the discount rate adjustment is to
ensure that the future loss award is calculated as accurately as possible to
put claimants in the same financial position they would have been in had they
not been injured.

I can assure you that the Government is fully committed to the 100%
compensation principle, where claimants should receive neither more nor less
than full compensation, and that individuals who have been unlawfully injured
are put at the centre of the personal injury system. It is important that
they are provided with the compensation they need to meet all their expected
future financial losses, including medical and care costs.

That said, the evidence that we have gathered demonstrates that the current
approach to setting the rate does not reflect the actual investment behaviour



of claimants, and this is resulting in systemic over-compensation.

Research by the Government Actuary indicates that on average (after
deductions for investment management and taxation) awards will currently
produce about 120 to 125% of the required compensation. Such over-
compensation means that the NHS in particular is overpaying on claims for
clinical negligence, putting increasing pressure on the public purse. Every
pound that is being spent on over-compensation could be spent on frontline
NHS services.

The government believes that it is necessary to adjust the basis for setting
the rate so that it reflects more closely the reality of how claimants
actually invest their money. The Bill therefore specifies that the rate is to
be set by reference to expected rates of return on a low risk portfolio of
investments, rather than very low risk investments as at present.

The discount rate only applies to compensation for future financial loss
taken in a lump sum, and does not apply where the compensation is taken in
the form of a periodical payment order (PPO). Such PPOs have many benefits,
as they provide a regular income over a claimant’s lifetime, they are not
subject to the discount rate and do not expose the claimant to investment
risk. PPOs are available for all or part of the future loss award in all
long-term serious injury negligence cases against the NHS and in almost all
such cases where the defendant is insured by a UK regulated insurer.

The government considers that PPOs are in principle a better form of taking
compensation for future loss than a lump sum payment, and supports their use.
That said, it is also right that claimants should be able to choose a lump
sum if they wish. To assist claimants in reaching decisions on how to receive
their compensation we intend to provide or endorse guidance on standard
practice to ensure that claimants are properly informed as to the
implications of choosing between a lump sum and a PPO. We will also
investigate whether there are any ways in which the present law and practice
regarding PPOs could be improved to ensure that any avoidable obstacles to
their use are removed.

The reforms contained in Part Two of the Bill also create a new procedure for
the setting of the rate, including the introduction of an independent expert
panel, chaired by the Government Actuary, to advise the Lord Chancellor in
its setting. This will ensure that the Lord Chancellor takes expert advice
before setting a new rate. There is also a requirement on the Lord Chancellor
to provide reasons for his or her decision on the rate and to publish
information about the panel’s advice, ensuring that the decision-making
process is transparent, objective and impartial.

The final requirement is for the rate to be both reviewed promptly after the
legislation comes into force, and at regular intervals thereafter. We propose
that a review will be held at least every three years, to ensure that
intervals of many years between reviews, which causes unnecessary uncertainty
for both claimants and defendants, will no longer be possible.

Taken together, we believe that these measures will ensure that the discount



rate is set regularly, fairly and more transparently, providing certainty and
fairness for both claimants and defendants.

The government fully expects insurers to pass on the savings from reforms to
the whiplash programme and the Discount Rate to consumers through lower
premiums, and leading insurers covering around three quarters of the motor
sector have already publicly committed to do so. The Government does however,
fully intend to hold the sector to its word, and we will be monitoring the
effect of these reforms on the price of motor insurance and will consider
further action if necessary

Let me touch now upon the government’s wider reform programme.

There is no doubt that many whiplash claims are driven by a substantial
industry that encourages unnecessary, inappropriate or even fraudulent claims
through cold calling and other social nuisances. This is why, in addition to
the whiplash measures, the Government has recently introduced an amendment to
the Financial Guidance and Claims Bill which will implement a wide-ranging
ban on cold calling, including by CMCs, which will be enforced by the
Information Commissioner’s Office.

The Financial Guidance and Claims Bill will also further strengthen the CMC
regulatory regime, by transferring responsibility for CMC regulation to the
Financial Conduct Authority (FCA). It will also give the FCA the power to
impose a cap on the fees CMCs charge consumers, and will restrict the ability
of CMC directors to simply phoenix into new regulated entities, after they
have already fallen foul of the regulatory regime.

The new reforms I have spoken about today build on previous measures, such as
those taken forward in part two of the Legal Aid, Sentencing and Punishment
of Offenders (LASPO) Act 2012, which implemented a number of Lord Justice
Jackson’s recommendations from his review of civil litigation costs.

The government is carrying out a post-implementation review of LASPO Part 2
this year. This will assess the impact the reforms have had on civil
litigation funding and costs and to what extent they have achieved the
government’s aims; which was to reduce civil litigation costs overall, and to
rebalance the costs liabilities between claimants and defendants while
ensuring that parties with a valid case are able to bring or defend a claim.

The Civil Justice Council has agreed to host a stakeholder conference to
consider the impacts of Part two. We will also be seeking structured feedback
and data from all interested stakeholders, and I would encourage you all to
contribute to this process. We will be announcing more details about how the
review will work in due course.

I’d like to now turn to the issue of fixed recoverable costs (FRC). The
benefits of FRC in civil cases are that they provide transparency and
certainty for all parties, and incentivise the amount of work done to be
proportionate to the value of the claim (rather than encouraging higher costs
irrespective of the value of the claim).



Legal costs remain disproportionate in many areas of civil litigation and it
is now time to consider the extension of FRC. The Government supports the
principle of extending FRC and Sir Rupert Jackson was asked to conduct a
review of this important issue. In his report, published 31 July 2017, an
extension of FRC in the fast track (up to £25k damages) was proposed, as well
as the creation of a new intermediate track, with a fixed costs regime, for
cases up to £100k damages. In light of Sir Rupert’s report, the government is
now considering the way forward, including how best to deal with differences
between types of civil litigation. The Government will consult before
implementing any changes so stakeholders will have a further opportunity to
express their views.

Let me finish with a recent example of government action on a particular area
of concern – the increase in holiday sickness claims which damage the package
holiday business. We have seen an escalation in the number of these claims
which, as with whiplash claims, appears to be something unique to the UK.

Yesterday, we laid before Parliament new robust measures to fix the costs of
holiday sickness claims, which we intend to come into force on 7 May 2018.
These changes, introduced by new Civil Procedure Rules and a new Package
Travel Pre-Action Protocol (PAP), are significant and necessary step which
will be in place in advance of the upcoming holiday season.

The government will shortly publish its response to the earlier Call for
Evidence, which sets out the way forward on gastric illness claims in a fair
and equitable way.

My officials have worked closely with both a Civil Justice Council working
group and the Civil Procedure Rule Committee to finalise the new PAP and
rules. I would like to acknowledge the significant input into their
development from Brett Dixon, in his role as a member of both groups.

APIL also played an important role in defining the scope of our reforms. The
initial proposal, as set out in the Call for Evidence, was to apply FRC to
all low value package holiday personal injury claims under £25,000. APIL
argued that that proposal represented a ‘cure that goes much further than the
identified malaise’. That was a fair point, and we listened and accepted it.

The outcome is that we decided to limit the scope to gastric illness claims
and not wider package holiday PI claims. I should add, however, that if the
‘malaise’ should spread beyond gastric illness claims, we will not hesitate
to also extend the scope of the ‘cure’.

To conclude, I would once again like to thank you for the opportunity to
address you today. I hope my speech has given you a small insight into the
considerable amount of work going on to reform our civil justice system in
general, and in the area of personal injury in particular.

The government remains fully committed to engaging with key stakeholders,
including APIL, both now and in the future. This is particularly important as
together we embark on an ambitious reform programme to make a civil justice
system work for the 21st century.



Notice: PR4 3PJ, Cuadrilla Bowland
Limited (EPR/KP3731JR/A001):
environmental permit application
advertisement

The Environment Agency consults the public on certain applications for waste
operations, mining waste operations, installations, water discharge and
groundwater activities. The arrangements are explained in its Public
Participation Statement

These notices explain:

what the application is about
where you can visit to see the application documents
when you need to comment by

The Environment Agency will decide:

whether to grant or refuse the application
what conditions to include in the permit (if granted)
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